Friends of Midland

PO Box 7442

Steelton, PA 17113
mscmtyldy@aol.com

717-939-0242

March 20, 2005

Dear Friends of Midland:

Time goes by so fast that there are times when I have said to myself, “where did all the time go?”  This past year, as you will read in this newsletter, has been full of activity. We have not stopped in our quest to continue with the restoration and preservation of Midland Cemetery. We have been diligent with promoting the history of Midland as well as using it as a means to educate the public of the wonderful people who are laid to rest there. 

We could not have done this without your help and we thank you for your support. Your support by means of your membership, donations and recognition of our effort is greatly appreciated. As you read over the newsletter please keep in mind that these are only a few of the highlights of 2004 and yes, we could give you a complete list, but it would take a book to write everything. Please visit our website for more information, or stop by Midland on a Saturday morning starting in late April to join in the clean up. Time will fly.

Blessings,

Barbara Barksdale, President
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Midland Cemetery Sees Active Year

Opening the Cemetery

We opened the 2004 season at Midland Cemetery with a beginning of the year clean up that concentrated on the removal of fallen tree limbs, piles of leaves and windblown litter that had accumulated over the winter.  Fortunately, we were able to welcome some additional volunteers to accomplish this all important start on the season’s regular maintenance chores.  With the leaves, limbs and litter gone, we were able to commence mowing the grass and weeding the plots the following week.

More Headstones Discovered

One of our never-ending jobs is the reclamation of cemetery land from the rapidly growing brush that borders the cemetery.  We were able to keep pace with the growth and even reclaimed some land that has not been cleared for many years.  In the process of removing brush, we discovered more than ten headstones and remnants of burials that had gone previously undetected.

Memorial Day 2004

In May we welcomed SFC Houston D. Wedlock as our keynote speaker at our Eleventh Annual Memorial Day Ceremony.  Participating in the ceremony were speakers Tom Acri, Mayor of Steelton, and State Senator Jeff Piccola.  Ms. Elizabeth Jefferies provided several musical selections.  The bright sunshine of the day helped to make our tribute to America’s fallen soldiers all that much more special.  We concluded the event with a picnic that was enjoyed by all.
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New Sign, New Logo, and More

We continue to make improvements to the physical appearance of the cemetery.  A new signpost with our newly designed logo was installed at the end of summer.  This was made possible with funds provided by the Harrisburg East Rotary Club.  The Harrisburg East Rotary has also generously agreed to provide a permanent flagpole, to be located near the memorial, to honor those interred in the cemetery and to commemorate the centennial of Rotary International's goals of promoting goodwill and human understanding.  The Borough of Steelton has agreed to provide lighting so that we can keep the flag illuminated and flying 24 hours per day.  

The diligent work crew from the Dauphin County Prison, in addition to weekly landscaping chores, painted the utility shed, fixed a leak in the roof and installed storm gutters to divert rainwater away from the foundation of the shed.
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Hurricane Clean Up

The hurricane that moved through the Harrisburg area in mid-August 2004 left many trees down, damaged homes and interrupted power for many people.  Portions of Swatara Township were hit hard and township crews worked long shifts clearing trees and debris from area streets.  Shortly after the storm, Barbara Barksdale of the Friends of Midland checked up on the cemetery and discovered that several large trees in the cemetery had been toppled by the high winds, and numerous large branches littered the site.  An appeal for extra volunteers went out and on Saturday, August 21, a few community volunteers joined the regular work crew to begin work to clear the lots.  

This was a tremendous task, as the trees that fell were quite large.  Mr. Fred Panza of Swatara Township arrived with a chain saw, and by the end of the day the worst of the mess had been cleared away.   The following week we finished the clean up and were able to resume cutting the grass.

Another Season Finished

We concluded the season with a final mowing, weeding and leaf–raking session, then closed the cemetery for another winter.  In November, following Veterans’ Day, we removed the flags that had marked the final resting places of Midland’s veterans, and disposed of them in a fitting and proper manner.  New flags will be placed in time for Memorial Day, 2005.

Internet Report (www.afrolumens.org)

Expanded Website

The Friends of Midland Website continues to draw much attention and visitation from researchers and historians.  We completed the alphabetical index of all names associated with the cemetery, that we have so far, and posted that index on the site.  Now a researcher can easily find the names of ancestors, family and friends buried in Midland.  Of course this index will be updated regularly as we find new information.

1920 Census and More

One of our most ambitious projects has been the transcription and posting of the information about all of the African American residents of Steelton from the 1920 census.  This database is a valuable snapshot of the Black community in Steelton near the end of the Great Migration.  It helps to define the neighborhoods, shows who lived where, occupations, and states of origin.  We plan to expand this database with additional information, maps, photographs and other data so that a true picture of this growing, vibrant community can be studied.

We have also begun transcribing Midland Cemetery Lot Books, which give information regarding the purchase and assignment of lots.  From these books, ancestors can find out who paid for the lot, cause of death, and other useful information.  Books from 1894-1916 have been posted so far.

Cooperative History

A donor also made it possible for us to provide transcripts of the tombstones in Lincoln Cemetery, Harrisburg, for the Afrolumens website.  Although not directly related to Steelton history, the relationship between the African American communities in Harrisburg and Steelton is strong, and this cooperation with other historians provides strength and vitality to the entire range of studies.

Far-flung Links

Family historians from afar, with roots in Steelton and the surrounding communities, have continued to find valuable information on the website.  Beula R. Mack of Las Cruces, New Mexico found ancestors buried at Midland and wanted to replace the existing wooden headstones with a more durable granite headstone.  She was able to accomplish her goal this year and in October invited family and friends to witness the dedication and unveiling of the new stone.  The gathering was both moving and inspirational for all those who continue to preserve their family heritage.

Left:  Barbara Barksdale tells the history of Midland to guests gathered for the unveiling of a new tombstone for George and Jennie Roebuck.

Thanks to Community Partners

Volunteers and Others

Everything that we accomplished this year was made possible only through the hard work and generosity of many, many people.  

Thank you to the McDonalds on Eisenhower Boulevard, Harrisburg, for supporting the Friends of Midland clean up activities with a donation of breakfast for our work crew.  Also, a special thank you to the neighbors of Midland Cemetery for supporting our work in many ways.

Will you join us in this effort?   A ten-dollar membership will help us to keep this growth going.  You can help be a part of the solution in preserving your history. Fill out the attached form and return promptly. If you would like to add a donation just fill in the amount on the appropriate line. Volunteers are also needed at the Midland site for clean up. We thank you in advance for your help. Please remember that Midland belongs to all of us, feel free to come out…visit or help in the clean up. Visit the Friends of Midland homepage at: http://www.afrolumens.org/. 

If you would like to renew or join the Friends of Midland, enclose $10.00, fill out and return the form below. For contributions in addition to or instead of membership, check the box and write in the amount. Donations are needed and welcomed.

(






Cut here

Membership Form

Last name ________________________________  First name______________________________

Address ____________________________________  phone number  (______)_________________ 

City ________________________________________________  State/Zip _________/___________

E-mail address______________________________ Fax ______________________Cell___________

Memberships are $10.00 per person:

 # of persons __________ x $10. =              Total Membership Amount Enclosed  $_______________ 



         





        Additional Contribution  $_______________

Total Enclosed  $_______________

Check number ____________ Money order_________   

Date____________

Do not send cash.

(Check if you are available to volunteer at the Midland site _______

Official use: ___________________________________  Date sent: ____________________________

501(c)(3) statement

The Friends of Midland is a non-profit organization. Contributions are tax deductible under IRC Section 501(c)(3).

(Reminder,
Look for our May newsletter with news of coming events for 2005, and mark you calendars now for Saturday, May 28.  That is the date for our annual Memorial celebration to be held at the cemetery at 11:30 am

